FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

FEBRUARY 23, 2004

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Paul Williams (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Johnny Dawkins (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager


Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney


Robert Barefoot, Chief Officer for Engineering and


  Maintenance


Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer


Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer


Vera Bell, Solid Waste Director


James Rose, PWC

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer


Janet C. Jones, City Clerk


Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Chris Halleran, Pastor of Prayer and Evangelizing at Manna Church, followed by Mayor Pitts leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

RECOGNITION:


Council Member Massey requested to pay homage to the African Americans who had served on the Fayetteville City Council from the period immediately following the Civil War until the present.  He named the following persons:  A. J. Chestnut, Thomas Lomax, James Bowman, John Leary, Dr. William P. Devane, Dr. Marion George, Reverend Aaron Johnson, the Honorable Emmeretta Felton, Joseph Pillow, Ida Ross, Thelbert Torrey, Robert Massey, D. J. Haire, Curtis Worthy, Mable Smith and Mayor Marshall B. Pitts.


Council Member Massey stated Mr. Chestnut, Mr. Lomax, and Mr. Leary were three of the seven men who had a vision in 1867 and spent $136.00 to start Howard School which became Fayetteville State University.


Council Member Massey wished the Fayetteville State Broncos the best as they entered the CIAA Tournament, and expressed his desire that the championship be brought back to Fayetteville.


Mayor Pitts announced that Council Member Massey had been appointed to the National League of Cities Development Policy Committee for a one-year term.


Mayor Pro Tem Kirby announced that Mayor Pitts had been appointed by Governor Easley to serve on the Blue Ribbon Commission on Transportation, and was one of four Mayors across the state who had been appointed.

A.
Presentation of Proclamation in honor of the National Education Association’s “Read Across America” program - a national celebration of Dr. Seuss’s birthday on March 2.

Mayor Pitts presented Mr. Charles Yates, Mr. Eric Wilkerson, the Cat in A Hat, and Catherine Sigman-Mitchell with a Proclamation declaring March 3-7, 2004, as the days the citizens would encourage all children to read in honor of the National Education Association’s “Read Across America” program.

B.
Recognition of the Fayetteville Dogwood Festival 2003 Queens.


Mayor Pro Tem Kirby introduced Miss Katie Elizabeth Mills, Teen Miss Fayetteville Dogwood Festival, to the Council.


Miss Katie Elizabeth Mills, Teen Miss Fayetteville Dogwood Festival, introduced Miss Kelly Day, Young Miss Fayetteville Dogwood Festival, and Miss Carmen Strickland, Junior Miss Fayetteville Dogwood Festival.


Miss Mills thanked the Council for their support of the Dogwood Festival.  She reported the Dogwood Festival Queens had traveled many miles representing Fayetteville, had served as volunteers by working with VA patients, and had been ambassadors for the City of Fayetteville Dogwood Festival.


Mayor Pro Tem Kirby presented the City Coin to each of the queens.

C.
Presentation of Proclamation in honor of “Children and Healthcare Month”.


Mayor Pitts presented Ms. Marian Morgan, the Children’s Coordinator of the Friends of the Children, Ms. Rebecca Rainey, and Ms. Mary Kate Morgan with a Proclamation honoring Children’s Healthcare Month.  Mayor Pitts thanked all of the volunteers for making the hospital stays of children a better experience and being advocates of children throughout Cumberland County.  He declared the month of March to be Children and Healthcare Month.

MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS:

Special Events


Mayor Pitts reviewed the Special Events Calendar for the month of March.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA


City Manager Roger Stancil pulled Item 3.B.4. from the agenda.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to approve the agenda with the exception of Item 3.B.4.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith


Council Member Gonzalez inquired how the advertisement that had been in the paper would affect pulling Item 3.B.4.


Mr. Stancil stated the item had just been proposed and would not be affected.  He explained the advertisement had been done in order to allow the Council to be able to take action on the item.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

2.
PUBLIC FORUM:


Mr. Jonathan Charleston, 201 Hay Street, Fayetteville, NC, stated he represented the Home Builders Association and wished to address the City’s development standards.  He expressed his support for the City’s goal to improve the quality of life of its citizens.

Mr. Charleston stated he wished to give additional information for the Council’s consideration.  He recommended that the asphalt curb and guttering be constructed on the same basis as the concrete curbs and that it be a wedge type curb rather than a rolled or strip asphalt gutter.


Mr. Charleston stated the asphalt type wedged gutter would be as durable as a concrete gutter and would require fewer steps in the construction stage.


Mr. Charleston stated the Home Builders supported the efforts of the City to place sidewalks throughout neighborhoods, and they supported having sidewalks on one side of each newly developed street in the newly annexed area.


Mr. Harold Kidd, President of Fayetteville Home Builders Association, 5401 Woodview Drive, Fayetteville, NC, stated the Association’s key function was to provide affordable and quality housing.  He asked the Council to keep an open mind in regards to the development standards and the effects it would have on the cost of homes in this area.


Mr. Jose Cardona, 7018 Kittridge Drive, Fayetteville, NC, addressed the Council regarding the contamination in the Linear Park, and the embarrassment of citizens having to pay to use the Airborne Museum and the Freedom Park.  Mr. Cardona expressed his concerns about kids not having insurance when participating in athletic events and the lack of participation in the cost of sidewalks by Cablevision and PWC.

3.
CONSENT:


Council Member Dawkins requested to pull Item 3.G. for discussion.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to approve the consent agenda with the exception of Item 3.G.

SECOND:
Council Member Dawkins

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes:

1.
Regular meeting of February 2, 2004.

B.
Approve the following financial matters:

1.
Resolution of the City Council of the City of Fayetteville accepting the report of unpaid taxes and directing the advertisement of tax liens.
RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE ACCEPTING THE REPORT OF UNPAID TAXES AND DIRECTING THE ADVERTISEMENT OF TAX LIENS.  RESOLUTION NO. R2004-007.

2.
Capital Project Ordinance Closeout 2004-1 (CPO 2001-7) - Street Resurfacing for the fiscal year 2000-2001.
This project ordinance was for the 2001 street resurfacing and improvements projects.  All contracts have been completed and the financial activity has been audited.  This ordinance would close the project and release any unencumbered revenues to be used for future projects.
3.
Budget Ordinance Amendment 2004-9 (Airport Storm Water Improvements Evaluation).

This amendment funds the Fayetteville Regional Airport’s Storm Water Improvements Evaluation that will aid in the planning of future projects for the Airport.  The sources of funding for this project estimated at $10,396.00 is a $9,356.00 grant from the North Carolina Department of Transportation’s State Aid to Airport program and the remaining to be funded through Airport operations.
4.
Waiver of bidding requirement for rollout carts (annexation) as allowed by N.C.G.S. § 143-129(g), piggyback on existing contract.


City Manager Roger Stancil pulled this item from the agenda.

5.
Bid award for the purchase of solid waste vehicles as follows:

A.
Award contract for six (6) cab and chassis to Southern Truck Services, Charlotte, NC, the low responsive bidder meeting specifications, for a total cost of $501,306.00 plus a Performance Bond of $1,757.00.


Bids were received as follows:

Volvo & GMC Truck
$489,554.46

Southern Truck Service
$501,306.00

B.
Award contract for six (6) refuse bodies to Heil Environmental Ind., Ltd, Columbia, SC, the low responsive bidder meeting specifications, for a total cost of $248,052.00 plus a Performance Bond of $1,089.90.


Bids were received as follows:

Lodal South, Inc.
$193,662.00

Public Works Equipment
$211,860.00

McNeilus Companies
$240,936.00

Volvo & GMC Truck
$240,936.00

Heil Environmental
$248,052.00

NuLife Environmental
$248,832.00


The staff’s recommendation also included approving an option to purchase up to five additional units when needed.

6.
Resolution declaring cut timber as surplus personal property and authorizing the private sale of property.

RESOLUTION TO DECLARE CUT TIMBER AS SURPLUS PROPERTY AND AUTHORIZE SELL BY PRIVATE SELL.  RESOLUTION NO. R2004-008.

C.
Adopt demolition ordinance for 1800 Newark Avenue (Owner:  Overcoming Faith Christian Center).

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, REQUIRING THE CITY BUILDING INSPECTOR TO CORRECT CONDITIONS WITH RESPECT TO, OR TO DEMOLISH AND REMOVE A STRUCTURE PURSUANT TO THE DWELLINGS AND BUILDINGS MINIMUM STANDARDS CODE OF THE CITY.  ORDINANCE NO. NS2004-002.

D.
Approve annexation agreement between the City of Fayetteville and Floyd Construction Company for the purpose of extending water and\or sanitary sewer to property located on Umstead Road, Parcel ID No. 9476-76-0176.
E.
Approve special permit for off-premise signs from February 24 through March 1, 2004, for Fayetteville State University's Heritage Festival on February 28 and 29, 2004.
F.
Approve special permit for off-premise signs for 2004 World Long Drive Competition.
G.
Approve Fiber Lease Agreement with Fayetteville Technical Community College to provide lit fiber services to specific FTCC locations.  (PWC)


Council Member Dawkins pulled this item for discussion.  He expressed his concern about government intruding into areas of private industry by providing fiber services to private and public entities.


Mr. James Rose, PWC, reported that he did not know of any other dark fiber that was available at this time and he felt the bidding system worked because the school system was currently being serviced by the low bidder, Time Warner.

MOTION:
Council Member Dawkins moved to approve.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

4.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
P04-007F.  Consider an application by Thomas Watkins, Jr., for a Special Use Permit as provided for by the City of Fayetteville Code of Ordinances, Article IV, Section 30-121(14), to allow for light manufacturing in a C2 Commercial District for the property located at 443 Franklin Street.  Containing .31 acres more or less and being the property of Thomas Watkins, Jr., as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 6400, page 0532, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He reviewed the current land use, the current zoning, and the findings of fact as set out by the Zoning Commission as follows:

1.
Fit in with the character of the area in which such use is to be located.

2.
Such use is not detrimental to the surrounding area.

3.
The proposed activity is free of objectionable characteristics such as noise, smoke, and fumes.

4.
Pedestrian and vehicular traffic will not be obstructed by loading and unloading activities.

5.
Existing first floor retailing activities along the block face containing the site are not disrupted by the proposed use.

6.
The proposed use complies with the applicable fire code.


This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time. The public hearing opened at 7:50 p.m.

Mr. John Malzone, 3305 Hutton Place, Fayetteville, NC, was sworn in.  He stated he had worked hard to get Mr. and Mrs. Watkins downtown.  He suggested the Council review the special use permit fees, because Mr. Watkins paid $800.00 for his special use permit and that was not the way to bring new business downtown.

There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 7:52 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve the special use permit with the findings of fact.

SECOND:
Council Member Dawkins

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

B.
O-2004-03F.  Consider revisions and amendments to the Fayetteville Code of Ordinances, Chapter 30, to establish an Agricultural/Residential District.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented a map showing the farming areas scheduled to be annexed into the City.  He stated that farming was allowed in all zoning districts except for M1 and the proposal was to establish a residential/agricultural district because farming was not currently addressed in the City’s ordinance.  Mr. Teal advised the proposed district would be comparable to the current rural residential district in the County.

Mr. Teal stated the staff was recommending that a special use permit be required to establish a daycare facility and that a manufactured home overlay district be required to place a mobile home on an individual lot.  Mr. Teal stated this would still provide an opportunity for a daycare center and a mobile home to be placed on a lot, but the procedures would be different from the County’s current zoning requirements.

Mr. Teal stated approval of the proposed ordinance would give the Council greater flexibility when doing the initial zoning and would establish the zoning ordinance.  He stated no actual zoning would be done at this time.

A discussion was held regarding the allowance of R15 standards in the proposed district, the lot size requirements, the existence of and requirements for legal nonconforming uses, and the properties which would be excluded from payment of City property taxes.

A discussion was held regarding the $400.00 special use permit fee and the requirement for a special use permit for a daycare facility in all residential zoning districts.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time. There was no one present to speak and the public hearing opened and closed at 8:10 p.m.

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE AMENDING CHAPTER 30, ZONING.  ORDINANCE NO. S2004-002.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to adopt the ordinance creating an agricultural/residential district as recommended by the Zoning Commission.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


Council Member Gonzalez inquired if there would be a moratorium on the number or types of business that could be placed in the proposed annexation areas during the next three months.  Mr. Teal stated there would be no restrictions.

C.
O-2004-02F.  Consider revisions and amendments to the Fayetteville Code of Ordinances, Chapter 30, to establish a Conservation District.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He stated the County currently had a Conservation District along Little Rockfish Creek and the 100-year flood zone which the City did not have.  He explained that an ordinance was needed for initial zoning of the property upon annexation.

Mr. Teal informed the Council that a recommendation had been made in the North Fayetteville Study for a Conservation District, and the City had been working with the County on the Hazard Mitigation Study, which was scheduled for a public hearing later on in 2004.  He explained that a conservation district would help prevent development in the 100-year flood zone.

Council Member Dawkins inquired about taxes.  Mr. Teal explained that if property within the conservation district fell within the farm program it would be exempt from taxes.

Mr. Teal explained that only the land classified as conservation district in the County would be classified as conservation district in the City and the City’s requirements would not be more restrictive.


This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time. No one was present to speak and the public hearing opened and closed at 8:17 p.m.

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE AMENDING CHAPTER 30, ZONING.  ORDINANCE NO. S2004-003.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to accept the Zoning Commission’s recommendation and adopt the ordinance.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

D.
O-2004-01F.  Consider revisions and amendments to the Fayetteville Code of Ordinances, Section 30-107, to allow Special Use Permits for daycare for children and adults in R15 Residential District upon the findings of fact that certain conditions have been met.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He explained the newly adopted ordinance creating the agricultural/ residential district allowed all R15 uses, with the exception of daycare facilities.  Mr. Teal further explained if this ordinance amendment were approved, daycare facilities would be given the opportunity to operate in every residential district in the City of Fayetteville.  He stated he did not foresee a flood of applications if this amendment were adopted.


This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time. There was no one present to speak and the public hearing opened and closed at 8:20 p.m.

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE AMENDING CHAPTER 30, ZONING, ARTICLE IV, DISTRICT USE REGULATIONS, SECTION 30-107 AND SECTION 39-108.  ORDINANCE NO. S2004-004.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to follow the recommendations of the Zoning Commission and adopt the ordinance.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Mayor Pro Tem Kirby)

5.
Consider request from Airborne and Special Operations Museum Foundation to address City Council.


Mr. Richard Lewis, Foundation Board Member, presented this item and made the following presentation:

The changing environment we find ourselves in includes changes in the Army that indicate probably, if not certain, loss of current funding source from the Army.  The Army has been providing $500,000.00 a year to the Museum for Army staff, building maintenance and security, and care of artifacts.  These are not guaranteed funds and could cease at any time.  If there is no Army funding, the Museum cannot continue to exist because the Army would have to remove its staff and property including the artifacts.  The continuance of that funding is dependent on the Foundation’s offering the Museum building to the Army.  As Army property, the Museum will become part of the Army Museum system’s budget and funding will be guaranteed.  Army Regulation 405-10 prohibits the acceptance of property that is leased; in order for the Army to accept a conveyance of the building, the Foundation must own the building free and clear.  There is urgency in accomplishing this so we do not lose the Army funding and have to close the Museum.

Despite the Foundation’s bona fide efforts to raise the money to meet the terms of the existing lease agreement, paying $4.5 million plus interest in ten years, we simply have not generated the necessary income to do so.  Instead the Foundation offers to pay the City 2 percent of gross sales from the gift shop, theater and simulator, which currently represents about $20,000.00 annually.  That payment will continue for so long as the Museum remains in operation.  In 21 years, the 2 percent of sales, plus the local tax impact realized from Museum visitors, will provide $4.5 million to the City, plus the other economic and publicity benefits generated by the Museum’s presence.  The Foundation will not request any City funding in the future.  It will continue to allow the City to use the Museum for City functions with no rental costs.

In order for there to be some guarantee that the 2 percent payments will continue regardless of persons involved or the length of time, the Foundation proposes that the current lease agreement be amended to reflect that the City leases the land surrounding the building to the Foundation and the Foundation will be responsible for its maintenance, upkeep and any other expenses.  The default provisions in the existing lease would continue to apply and protect the City.  The amended lease for 2 percent of sales will continue for so long as the Museum continues in operation.

By doing this, the City will never find itself financially responsible for either the building or the property.  The Museum will not be a liability to the City.  The Army will be responsible for the building, and the Foundation will be responsible for the property.  And the City will have an ongoing stream of revenue to invest as deemed appropriate.

This agreement will also allow the Museum to survive, and to grow.  Funding will continue from the Army insuring the Museum’s continuing existence, and we anticipate grant seeking and fundraising will be more successful with the elimination of a “balance due”.  The Foundation will be able to move toward its goals, such as expansion of the gallery, production of a new movie and marketing to attract more visitors.

We believe this agreement will be mutually beneficial for the Museum and for the City, and respectfully request that you approve it and give the Mayor the authority to execute an amendment to the existing agreement that would reflect the changes we’ve described.

MOTION:
Council Member Dawkins moved to authorize the Mayor to execute the lease agreement as proposed.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


Council Member Dawkins stated the museum was an asset to the Community and Council Member Keefe stated it was a vital part of the downtown revitalization and created a partnership between the Army and the City.

6.
Consider Westover Recreation Center Plan and cost estimate.


Mr. Robert Barefoot, Chief Officer for Engineering and Maintenance, presented this item.  He presented the completed design and cost estimates for the recreation center.  Mr. Barefoot presented the following costs:

Westover Recreation Center

(Cost Estimate)

	1.
Building Construction


	$2,300,000.00

	2.
Site Improvement (Landscape/ Easements/Sidewalks/Irrigation)


	90,000.00

	3.
Communications


	75,000.00

	4.
Furniture and Equipment (Office/ Tables/Chairs/Mats/TV/Kitchen Appliances/Blinds/Scoreboards, floor cover)


	80,000.00

	5.
Other Project Costs (Soil Testing/ Building Permit/Advertisements)


	20,000.00

	6.
Contingency at 10%


	   256,000.00

	Total Estimate
	$2,821,500.00



Mr. Barefoot explained that the new center was a replication of the Cliffdale Recreation Center with design improvements and would be 20,000 square feet.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve the design and to recommend funding approval.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez


Council Member Dawkins inquired about the cost of this center versus the last center that was built, and whether the 10 percent contingency fee was an adequate estimate.


Mr. Robert Shuller replied that the costs were less than 10 percent higher and that included the cost of a sprinkler system that was required by the code.  He explained that the cost of $2.3 million included the sprinkler system and an estimated $66,000.00 for contingency costs.  Mr. Shuller stated his only concern would be the increased cost of steel.


Council Member Williams inquired about the operating costs for the new center.


Mr. Barefoot stated the project would be staffed with existing personnel and there would be added utility and operating costs less the revenue.  He estimated the additional costs would be $20,000.00 to $30,000.00 annually.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

7.
Consider the Bonnie Doone Master Plan.

Mr. Robert Barefoot, Chief Officer for Engineering and Maintenance, presented this item.  He stated the master plan had been completed and the City owned seven acres on which the proposed park would be placed.  Mr. Barefoot explained that if the plan were approved, the seven acres would include play structures, walking trails, a splash pad, basketball court, and parking facilities.

Mr. Barefoot reported he had been working with Mt. Olive Missionary Baptist Church regarding the joint use of approximately ten acres of land, and therefore, the master plan reflected some facilities that might be developed on the church site such as ball fields and shared parking.

MOTION:
Council Member Haire moved to approve the master plan and to authorize continued negotiations with Mt. Olive Missionary Baptist Church on the joint use agreement.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith


Council Member Haire thanked the Council members for their support on this long deserved project.


Council Member Keefe expressed his concern about the approval of a master plan with contingencies that had not been resolved.  He stated he felt neighborhood input was needed as to whether the neighborhood would want a seven-acre park if negotiations failed with the church.


Council Member Haire stated the neighborhood had been involved in the planning of this park and the project needed to move forward now.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

8.
Request by Parks and Recreation Commission to rename Evans Hill Park for Jesse Brayboy.

Mr. Hank Debnam, a member of the Parks and Recreation Commission, presented this item.  He stated the citizens from the area surrounding Evans Hill Park had requested the park be renamed to honor Mr. Jesse Brayboy, a citizen who had served the Fayetteville community in numerous capacities.  Mr. Debnam reviewed the accomplishments of Mr. Brayboy to include endeavors in education, substance abuse, mental health, and service on the Human Relations Commission.  Mr. Debnam stated that in addition that Mr. Brayboy had been awarded the Longleaf Pine Award in 1998, 1999, and 2001 by the Governor of North Carolina.


Council Member Williams inquired if Evans Hill Park had been named after a citizen.  Mr. Debnam replied that was the name of the neighborhood.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to follow the City Council’s policy and to set a public hearing on March 22, 2004, on the renaming of Evans Hill Park to the Jesse Brayboy Park.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

9.
Consider changes to solid waste services.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  He reviewed the proposed plan for the increased operations required for the City to provide solid waste collection to 6,000 households in the areas annexed in Phase 5.  He explained that contracts would be bid for the other 4,123 families to be effective July 1, 2004.

Mr. Stancil recommended the Council approve the budget ordinance and authorize staff to proceed with the purchase of the trucks.

A discussion ensued regarding the use of the trucks to be purchased.  Mr. Stancil reported that the new trucks would be used to pick up the one-time-a-week garbage and yard waste pickup.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to authorize the budget amendment and to go forward with the purchase of the trucks with it being understood that citizens were not satisfied with solid waste service as it was and changes needed to be made to the solid waste pickup service.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith


Council Member Haire informed the Council that he had requested a response from Mr. Stancil to numerous items dealing with solid waste and upon receipt he would be sharing that information.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Keefe)


A discussion was held regarding the cost per household for solid waste pickup.  Mr. Stancil advised the Council that the cost for the City to provide solid waste pickup to the 6,000 newly annexed homeowners in Phase 5 would be $6.50 to $7.00 per household.


Mr. Stancil reported on the fees/costs of private haulers as follows:  (1) prior to the annexation of Area 4B, the cost was $9.44 per family per month; (2) after Area 4B was annexed, the cost was $11.46 per family per month; and (3) the projected cost for Phase 5 was $12.07 per family per month.


Mr. Stancil stated given those figures the City could provide solid waste pickup for a cheaper rate than the private haulers.  He also informed the Council that Waste Industries had been asked to extend their contract with a fee of $6.90 to June 30, 2005, and they had informed him the rates would have to go up to $10.00 or $11.00 a month per family.


After input from Council Member Williams, a discussion was held regarding the possibility of bidding out the 6,000 households in Phase 5 as opposed to having the City provide the services.

Mr. Stancil stated that the $12.07 was an average of the costs submitted by five vendors and was as required by law 90 percent of the rate the private haulers were currently receiving to provide those services.  He stated a decision needed to be made tonight regarding the services the City would provide because the additional equipment had to be purchased in order for those services to be provided on July 1, 2004.

Council Member Williams expressed his opinion that the 6,000 households should be bid out to private haulers and the trucks should not be bought at this time.  Mr. Williams stated he felt a better price could be obtained with more business available.

Mr. Stancil stated the staff did not think that was the case based on what the citizens were paying private haulers at this time.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:

Council Member Williams moved to open up the bids for the entire amount, not just the 4,123 in lots of 1,000 for a limit of one year, so that an evaluation could be done and it could be reconsidered at the end of one year.

The motion failed for lack of a second.

A discussion was held regarding the type of equipment being proposed for purchase.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Keefe)

10.
Presentation of proposals for Legislative Services.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  He informed the Council that an RFP had been put out at the Council’s direction with Mr. Bill Martin assisting in the evaluation of the proposals.  Mr. Stancil stated nine proposals had been received and had been read and evaluated with a comparison being made of the respondents’ qualifications, the capability to provide the services outlined, and their experience in dealing with municipal issues and federal programs.


Mr. Stancil stated the top four choices were Womble Carlyle Sandridge & Rice, PLLC, The Ferguson Group, LLC, J. C. Watts, and Ball Janik, LLP.  He stated there were some differences in the fees and services provided, but he felt that any one of the four could provide the services the Council was looking for.


Mr. Stancil stated that in order to achieve maximum services and to ensure the City Council’s legislative and congressional agendas are met, the Council must consider additional issues, for example:  (1) the makeup and number of each firm’s staff assigned as the City of Fayetteville’s primary contact, (2) a firm’s working relationships and work related experiences as it relates to either political party, and (3) a firm’s list of clients in close proximity to Fayetteville, which may cause a conflict of interest in seeking competing grants, etc.


Mayor Pitts stated he saw no need to send this issue to an ad hoc committee, but he felt it should be reviewed by the Council for them to make a decision.


Mayor Pro Tem Kirby stated she did not know that it had been established that a firm would be hired.  She asked that the figures for fees be restated.


Mr. Stancil replied that the fees ranged from $7,000.00 to $10,000.00 per month.

MOTION:
Council Member Haire moved to direct staff to go forward on choosing what company they deemed best for the City along the line of giving the Council the opportunity to look over the RFPs in the conference room.


The motion died for lack of a second.


Council Member Dawkins stated he was not in favor of a federal lobbyist at this time.

MOTION:
Council Member Dawkins moved to refer this item to an ad hoc committee to come back within six months with recommendations.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby


Council Member Keefe stated he supported a federal lobbyist and thought it was a maverick idea.  He stated he supported a committee approach because the City of Fayetteville would not be the only beneficiary in this area and any monies received would enhance the whole of Cumberland County.  He stated he felt the City should work with the Cumberland County Business Council, and the other legislative bodies with Fayetteville being the leader, and he felt these organizations should comprise the committee with the addition of staff.


Council Member Worthy stated he wanted to make his own decision, but he needed more information.  He stated in order to move Fayetteville forward it meant coming out of the box.


Mayor Pitts stated that the County and the Business Council had been consulted and had passed for different reasons.  He stated he felt that the City needed to move forward and he did not understand why Council Member Dawkins made the motion to refer this to a committee when he was not in favor of a lobbyist.  Mayor Pitts stated he did not see why it would take six months to have the County and Business Council review the issue.

Council Member Dawkins stated it was crucial that this project be done with the County and other entities because he did not want to be the maverick out there alone paying all of the dollars for the federal lobbyist when the other governmental entities would benefit as well.  He stated he felt six months would give time to come up with the answers.  He stated he was not sold on the idea but he was willing to listen.

Council Member Haire expressed his support for hiring a lobbyist and incorporating all of the entitities, but he felt that the City needed to take the lead, be progressive, and move forward.  He stated he hated to see it go to a committee.

Council Member Worthy suggested that another letter of invitation be sent to the County and all organizations involved in the downtown area be given a 30-day response time.  He offered a friendly amendment to amend the 6 months to 30 days.

Council Member Dawkins did not accept the friendly amendment.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:

Council Member Smith moved to follow the suggestion of the Mayor that the four top candidates’ information be placed in the Council Chambers where the Council and any other person can view and study that information and then the Council selects the person.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

Council Member Keefe offered a friendly amendment that an invitation be extended to the Cumberland County Business Council and the County and other municipalities to also review these and become a part of the process if they so chose.

Council Member Smith stated that was a part of her motion.

Council Member Dawkins challenged the validity of the motion on the grounds that it was in close competition to his original motion.  He stated he would be most appreciative if the Council would be allowed to vote on the original motion and to throw out the other motion.

City Attorney Karen McDonald stated the substitute motion could not be in direct opposition and she felt Ms. Smith’s motion was a good motion.

Council Member Dawkins stated he respectively disagreed with the ruling.

Council Member Gonzalez stated her support for the ad hoc committee.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Gonzalez and Dawkins)

11.
Consider revisions to Chapter 24, Streets and Sidewalks.


City Attorney Karen McDonald presented this item.  She stated the revision was necessitated by a dispute with one of the telecommunication companies and was especially important because of the increased demand for access to the City’s rights-of-way.


Mrs. McDonald reviewed the proposed ordinance which had been agreed upon by the staff and representatives of the telecommunication and cablevision companies.


Mrs. McDonald pointed out to the Council that the words ”a date set by the Engineering Manager” needed to be added to the blank left on page 11 of the ordinance.

MOTION:
Council Member Williams moved to postpone a decision until the next City Council meeting in order that he might talk with the industries about their concerns.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 7 in favor to 3 in opposition (Council Members Kirby, Massey, and Gonzalez)

12.
Report from the Development Committee:

Council Member Worthy, Chairman, presented this item.  He reviewed the presentation made by Mr. John Gillis in which Mr. Gillis reported there would be a $3,000.00 increase in lot values resulting from sidewalks and concrete curb and gutters and that a $3,000.00 lot price increase equated to an $18,000.00 total increase for the purchase price.

Council Member Worthy reviewed the remainder of discussion at the meeting.

1.
Proposed development standards for curb and gutter, sidewalks, and drainage.
MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to require sidewalks as required currently and consistent with the City Code for sidewalks on all City streets on one side to include the short streets and the cul de sacs.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith


A discussion was held with Council Members Dawkins and Keefe expressing their opposition to the motion and Council Members Gonzalez and Smith expressing their support of sidewalks as a quality of life issue and not a luxury item.


Further discussion was held regarding clarification of the proposed standards the development community had supported and whether Council Member Worthy’s motion was needed when nothing had been changed.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Keefe and Dawkins)


Council Member Worthy continued with his report and inquired of Mr. Jimmy Teal whether there was any additional information on asphalt.  Mr. Teal stated he had contacted the Concrete and Asphalt Institutions and no study had been done on the durability of asphalt versus concrete.  He stated he had also gone on the Institute of Government’s planning service screen with an inquiry and had not received any information regarding the durability issue.


Council Member Worthy reported that he had contacted the City of Apex and was told the raised asphalt curb and gutter would be $2.00 per foot as compared to concrete at $12.00 per foot.  He stated the most preferred asphalt should be 35 percent rock, and that the asphalt would fade out and would have a life of 10 to 12 years if poured over rocks.


Mr. Worthy further reported that he had contacted the second largest asphalt company in Fayetteville and had been told that the binder mix, which was mixed with rocks, had a life of 7 to 10 years.  He stated it would need to be three inches thick, would fade out, and the more it was traveled on the better it would be.  Mr. Worthy stated that in seven years what asphalt was put down would be the liability of the City.


Mayor Pitts inquired of Mr. Teal if he had contacted the municipalities across the state regarding what they used for curbs and gutters.

Mr. Teal reported that he had contacted Raleigh, Greensboro, Charlotte, Jacksonville and Goldsboro and they used concrete curbs and gutters.  Mr. Teal further reported the unincorporated areas he contacted had basically used DOT standards which were asphalt curbing or strip paving.

MOTION:
Council Member Williams moved to allow asphalt based curbs in lieu of concrete curbs.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire


A discussion was held regarding the pros and cons of using the asphalt curbing.


Mr. Jonathan Charleston in response to a question from Council Member Massey expressed his concerns that no scientific information had been presented to backup the use of concrete over asphalt.  He suggested the Council consider delaying action on this item until more information could be gathered.  Mr. Charleston stated the Home Builders Association wanted to create a compromise and would withdraw its opposition to the sidewalks in order to address the public safety issues.


Council Member Williams stated the developers would sell their products and that was not an issue, because the real issue was the cost and affordability of homes.  Mr. Williams stated the newly annexed citizens would not get concrete curbs and gutters because what they already had was what they would get.


Mayor Pro Tem Kirby and Council Members Gonzalez and Worthy expressed their support for the improvement of the quality of life issues, the keeping of the promise made to the citizens being annexed into the City, and the need for a set standard for development control.


Council Member Keefe expressed his support for the asphalt wedge curbs.  He stated a requirement for underground utilities would not be implemented because it was too costly and therefore not feasible and the denial of the use of asphalt curbs was being based on opinions and not facts.


Council Member Smith stated common sense prevailed and the City could not afford to allow materials to be used that would require the City to be responsible for costly maintenance and repairs.


Mayor Pitts stated he had kept an open mind about the curb and gutters, but not the sidewalks.  He stated the issues being discussed needed to be taken care of on the front end because retrofitting was a continual and costly problem.


Mayor Pitts stated he had a problem with the fact that no one was willing to give an opinion about curb and gutter materials. He said because no evidence had been presented he was going to make his decision based on his experience of living in an area that had multiple subdivisions, trees clear cut, strip paving, and houses stacked on top of septic tanks.


Council Member Dawkins stated he favored concrete curbs and gutters because they were aesthetically pleasing.

VOTE:
FAILED by a vote of 3 in favor (Council Members Williams, Haire, and Keefe) to 7 in opposition


Council Member Haire left the meeting.

13.
Consider the following items from Council Member Williams:

A.
Consider referring to the Planning staff and Planning Commission the “2010 Plan” for revision and update.

Council Member Williams presented this item.  He requested the 2010 Plan be revised and updated.

MOTION:
Council Member Williams moved to refer the 2010 Plan to the Planning Commission for revision and update.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor (Council Member Haire unexcused) to 1 in opposition (Mayor Pro Tem Kirby)

B.
Consider referring to the Development Committee “discussion of forming an economic advisory commission”.

Council Member Williams requested this item be referred to the Development Committee to discuss forming an economic advisory commission to advise the City Council of any possible effects their decisions made as a governing body might have on the local economy.

MOTION:
Council Member Williams moved to  refer this item to the Development Committee for discussion.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy


A discussion ensued regarding the pros and cons of establishing this commission.  Council Member Worthy withdrew his second and Council Member Keefe seconded the motion.

VOTE:
FAILED by a vote of 3 in favor (Council Members Keefe and Williams) (Council Member Haire unexcused) to 7 in opposition

C.
Consider referring to the Planning Commission to look at “City sidewalk policy” for revision.


Council Member Williams requested to refer this item to the Planning Commission for discussion.  He requested the following issues be addressed:  (1) recommendations to stop piecework of sidewalks along our major thoroughfares, (2) look at ways to complete sidewalks along the same roads, (3) changes as it refers to existing neighborhoods that will promote sidewalk development, and (4) consider crosswalk lights to allow for pedestrians to cross safely at congested areas such as malls, hospitals, universities, and motels.

MOTION:
Council Member Williams moved to refer the City sidewalk policy to the Planning Commission for discussion.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez

FRIENDLY AMENDMENT:

Council Member Worthy moved to refer this to the Transportation Committee instead of the Planning Commission.


Council Member Williams accepted the friendly amendment.

A discussion was held regarding which committee should discuss the sidewalk policy.  Mr. Jimmy Teal stated he felt it should go to the Transportation Committee because the issue would eventually come down to a funding question.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

D.
Consider setting a date to meet with the Planning Commission.

MOTION:
Council Member Williams moved to set a meeting for April 20, 2004, at 7:00 p.m. with the Planning Commission.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

14.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
Report on poll for additional date for Council Retreat.


The Council decided to meet on March 17, 2004, from 5:30 to 9:00 p.m.

B.
Public forum response.

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Statement of taxes collected for the month of January 2004 from the Cumberland County Tax Administrator.

2003 Taxes
$6,584,435.78

2003 Vehicle Taxes
249,453.35
2003 Revit
16,594.50
2003 Vehicle Revit
206.88
2003 FVT
30,342.97
2003 Storm Water
347,232.75
2002 Taxes
33,428.50
2002 Vehicle Taxes
36,037.01
2002 Revit
24.68
2002 Vehicle Revit
0.37
2002 FVT
5,067.78
2002 Storm Water
2,534.19
2001 Taxes
8,698.63
2001 Vehicle Taxes
1,789.90
2001 Revit
0.00
2001 Vehicle Revit
0.00
2001 FVT
365.23
2001 Storm Water
1,000.30
2000 Taxes
6,124.14
2000 Vehicle Taxes
1,535.83
2000 Revit
0.00
2000 Vehicle Revit
0.00
2000 FVT
336.11

2000 Storm Water
435.15
1999 and Prior Taxes
2,934.21

1999 and Prior Vehicle Taxes
2,301.18
1999 and Prior Revit
0.00

1999 and Prior Vehicle Revit
0.00
1999 and Prior FVT
601.49
1999 and Prior Storm Water
286.59
Interest
36,184.73
Interest (Revit)
136.05
Interest (Storm Water)
1,484.19
Fayetteville Discount (Current)
0.00

Fayetteville Discount (Revit)
0.00

Total Collections
$7,369,572.49
2.
Quarterly Financial Review.

3.
PWC – minutes of January 28, 2004.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The meeting adjourned at 11:10 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

JANET C. JONES




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk





Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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